TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

April 20, 2012
The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Advisory Council met April 20, 2012, at 9:00 a.m. in the John H. Winters Building, Room, 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas. Members present were Chair Gigi Edwards Bryant, Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos, Patricia Cole, Debbie Epperson, Christina Rawls Martin, and Linda Bell Robinson.  Also present were DFPS Commissioner Howard G. Baldwin, General Counsel Gerry Williams and agency staff.

Not present were council members, Anna Maria Jimenez, Benny Morris, and Scott Rosenbach.
Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
Chair Gigi Bryant called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A quorum was present.  
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction, and Approval of Minutes of January 20, 2012 regular meeting

Chair Bryant called for approval of minutes of the January 20, 2012, regular meeting.   Ms. Papadopoulos moved to accept the minutes as written; Ms. Martin seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.    

Agenda Item 3  - Agency Briefings 
Agency briefings were taken out of order.  
3.b. Strategic Planning Process, Jennifer Sims, Deputy Commissioner

Deputy Commissioner Jennifer Sims reported on the strategic planning process.  HHSC and the other four health and human service agencies are in the process of developing the biannual strategic plan, which is a collaborative process involving partners, staff, the Council, and the public.  It is important to the HHS system to include input from all stakeholders.    
In January, all five health and human service agencies finalized the system’s strategic priorities. The Department of Family and Protective Services (DFPS) identified six challenges and opportunities on which to focus. In March, DFPS started drafting our section of the report, and we shared a copy of that draft with the Council.  In May, the HHS system will host three joint public hearings around the state; one in Brownwood on May 23, another in San Antonio on May 30, and a statewide video conference will be held May 31.  In June, HHSC will incorporate all feedback and necessary changes into the final strategic plan that will be submitted to the Governor’s office and the Legislative Budget Board (LBB) in July.

Ms. Sims reported on some of the department’s challenges and opportunities, including improving Child Protective Services (CPS) capacity.  The number of children who must be safely removed from their homes is increasing.  It is important to ensure that children who will not return to their homes of origin are placed in appropriate permanent settings; and important that ongoing services are provided to children and families who are reunified.  Many improvements are happening, including implementing thirteen permanency roundtables across the state.  Permanency roundtables study the cases of children who have been in the system a long time to determine what can be done to move them into a permanent setting.   The goal is to move to permanency the children who have been in foster care the longest.

The department is focusing on trauma-informed care initiatives and continued implementation of Fostering Connections.  As of February 2012, 415 children have been transferred from the department’s conservatorship to the conservatorship of family members.  The department’s efforts to reduce disproportionality outcomes for children in care continue.  Training efforts have been expanded to develop a strategic plan for each region.  Efforts to enhance family-centered safety service decision making are underway, with the goal of supporting staff in making sound safety decisions for children.  This includes the identification of homes that are safe versus unsafe, an understanding of the family changes that need to occur to keep a child safe at home, an understanding of safety as it relates to permanency, and the support of family-centered values.
The department highlighted the opportunity to implement foster care redesign with a focus on moving children out of foster care into permanent placements with relatives.  Challenges include multiple placements for children, placement of some children outside of their home communities, and limited providers offering a full continuum of placement types which leads to children having to move between providers to receive the services that they need.  

The department is additionally challenged to improve and effectively target Adult Protective Services (APS).  The baby boom population is aging, and their needs are going to quickly strain resources.  Recidivistic cases cannot be resolved quickly, and APS policy and practice are not consistent across all provider settings.  The APS rules presented to the Council today represent the beginning stage of efforts to address these issues.  
Additionally, the department would like to reduce hold times at State-Wide Intake, the abuse hotline, while maintaining quality.  The very large call center processes a lot of calls; sometimes callers lose either confidence or patience and decide to hang up.  Reducing waiting time is very important to ensuring safety.  
The department will focus on enhancing child safety through effective childcare regulation.  Minimum standards of childcare must be balanced with availability and affordability of childcare.  Technological improvements should be utilized to simplify collection of required licensing fees.  Another identified challenge is ensuring timely due process to enhance client safety.  Gerry Williams and his team are dedicated to providing due process so that people’s employability or property rights are not unfairly impacted when releasable information is made public.  Because protection of children is priority, work in this area is continuing.

3.c. Legislative Appropriations Request (LAR) Timeline and Process, Beth Cody, Finance

Beth Cody, Budget Director, reported on the preliminary work in developing the exceptional items for the 2014-2015 legislative session.  The stakeholder forum and Commission briefing was held in April; however, critical funding needs are identified much sooner.  Throughout May and June, the baseline request will be developed using instructions provided by the LBB, the Governor’s office and any policy directions received by state leadership.  General revenue (GR) is usually allowed in the baseline request for caseload growth and entitlement programs, which include foster care, adoption subsidies and permanency care assistance.  If instructions do not allow it, then the entitlement case load growth, or maybe portions of it, will have to be listed as an exceptional item.  In May and June, the exceptional items will be developed.  Final briefings and reviews are usually held in July; then all documents are completed for submission in August.

Potential exceptional items have been presented in four broad categories:  restore cuts to purchased services relating to some of the general revenue reductions that were put into place by the last legislature; maintain current services, which does not include any new initiatives or improvements, but continues to authorize current service levels and gives an increase in caseload; retention and recruitment, which addresses high turnover and improved case work; and enhanced services, which are improvements that will ultimately result in better client outcomes.  Nothing presented at this meeting has been finalized; it is subject to change and is not presented in order of priority.
Ms. Cody further reported on the cuts to purchased services, including intent to request restoration of the general revenue for the federally required match that was eliminated for preparation for adult living services, purchased adoptions and post-adopt services.  It was directed by the legislature that the state match will be replaced with local match for these programs.  Many providers will not be able to continue to provide the local match in the future, which would result in a reduction in services if not replaced with state funds.

Prevention and early intervention programs received a substantial 30 percent reduction last session, and the department intends to request to restore those reductions.  Also, additional general revenue is needed to keep up with the growing demand for foster care, adoption and permanency care assistance subsidies, relative caregiver monetary assistance, and CPS daycare services.  
Foster care, adoption and permanency care assistance are entitlement programs and the department may be allowed to include them in the base request. There is also a need for additional direct delivery staff to address case load growth.  Additional staff is needed statewide for CPS conservatorship and APS in-home services to maintain FY 2013 case loads.

The department intends to request an adjustment to the worker certification program timelines to provide upgrades to workers sooner.  The current CPS certification process provides the first upgrade after 18 months of employment.  For APS, the first upgrade occurs after 12 months of employment.  Very high turnover is a problem; the department wants to shorten the time before the employee’s first upgrade to nine months in effort to retain trained caseworkers.  The CPS career ladder is being adjusted to add a third upgrade opportunity similar to the one currently in place for APS and State Wide Intake.

Salary equity issues will be addressed.  For example, there is a salary compression problem with the direct delivery supervisor who has more responsibilities, but makes the same salary as a Caseworker V. Funds will be requested to increase supervisor salaries to entice qualified caseworkers to become supervisors, then the next level of direct delivery staff to maintain the adequate salary differential between the supervisor function.

For enhanced services, additional caseworkers are being requested in order to lower the caseload per worker in the conservatorship stage of service.  A lower caseload improves the quality of casework, leading to better client safety and wellbeing.  It also reduces caseworker turnover.  Improved decision-making tools will be incorporated into the automated casework system, IMPACT, to enhance client safety and outcomes.  Currently, APS is studying a new risk-assessment process that will better identify client needs and help guide decision making regarding types of services needed.  CPS is planning to implement differential response, which means responding differently to different types of cases, depending on the level of severity and the assessment of risk.
Several IT initiatives will support the ability to provide more effective response to enhance client safety, including a request for changes to the automatic casework system to increase functionality in many of the programmatic changes such as foster care redesign and supervised independent living.  It will also include a request to update the underlying infrastructure design of the automated casework system, making it easier to use, more intuitive for staff, and resulting in less training time.  Performance will be increased, and the maintenance of the code will be less costly. Also included is an improvement to tracking and collection of licensing fees, which will improve agency operations and protect childcare operators by accurately tracking their payments for permits and other required fees.

Six people provided input at the stakeholder forum, in support of restoring the cuts to the state match for purchased adoption services, maintaining foster care rates, especially to ensure the success of foster care redesign, restoring the cuts to prevention and early intervention programs, increasing salaries for case workers, increasing funding for concrete service for CPS families, and a recommendation to work with the Department of Aging and Disability Services on their exceptional item to increase funds for children with disabilities.  None of the public comments during the forum related to APS or Child Care Licensing (CCL).

3.a. Permanency Care Assistance, Debra Emerson, CPS

Debra Emerson, CPS, reported on Permanency Care Assistance and kinship support.  The kinship support program provides for children who have been removed from home and are living with other family members instead.  In Texas, kinship development caseworkers visit kinship families and assist them in finding needed community resources.  They attend school meetings if necessary, participate in planning, and attend court hearings, as well as other things to help support the relative.  Caretaker training and case management services are provided to families in the kinship program.  Childcare and some limited financial assistance are provided to eligible families.  

Ms. Emerson introduced Ms. Claire and her 9 year old great grandson.  Ms. Claire is primary caregiver to her grandson while the child’s family works with the department.  Ms. Claire has worked very closely with the agency since the beginning of the process, and has been very involved in her grandson’s life.  She is a strong advocate for his wellbeing and is very active in her community.   Ms. Emerson invited Ms. Claire to say a few words.   Ms. Claire has been volunteering since 1971; and says her volunteer work is most rewarding.  She has met more nice people, been more places and received more thanks than any place where she worked for pay.   Previously, Ms. Claire was the owner of an abstract and title company for 45 years.  She has sold the business but continues to work for them three days a week.  She is an historical member and chairman of the Historical Commission and very involved in her grandson’s life and schooling.  She greatly enjoys caring for her grandson, further stating if someone her age can run for president, she can certainly take care of her grandson.

Ms. Emerson reported about Fostering Connections.  When the Fostering Connections bill came into play in 2008, the bill had mandatory elements for informing relatives of a child’s removal and options available to them if they were interested in applying to become a foster parent.  Fostering Connections also gave optional elements and through the 81st Legislature, Texas was able to offer the Permanency Care Assistance program to provide financial assistance to caregivers who, after serving as the child’s verified foster parent for six months, can become the permanent managing conservator of that child, enabling them to receive additional financial support.  The caregiver must assume managing conservatorship; assistance is provided as long as they are eligible and meet the criteria.  They must be verified as a foster caregiver for six months and sign a permanency care agreement prior to the court hearing.  This parallels the adoption assistance program.

Before becoming a foster parent, families are expected to provide their own resources; however, some monthly financial assistance is available, and the child receives medical assistance through Medicaid.  Up to $2,000 per child is available to the caregiver for non-recurring expenses to assist with establishing permanent managing conservatorship of a child.  For those agreements signed after the youth turns 16, assistance can still be provided until the youth reaches age 21.  These youth are eligible for educational and training vouchers and additional support should the youth choose to go to college.  

Ms. Emerson believes the new program has been well promoted, with much collaboration with community partners as well as increased notification regarding kin and increased diligent searches to be able to find families to care for children.  As of April 7, 515 children have moved into permanent managing conservatorship with relatives through the permanency care assistance program.
Ms. Emerson related the story of Ms. Annabelle, a grandmother with four grandchildren, ages 3 to 13, who now has permanent managing conservatorship through the Fostering Connections program.  Ms. Annabelle has worked with the department to care for her grandchildren, transporting them to and from appointments, working closely with the physical therapist, caseworker, attorney and CASA.  During the verification process, she allowed CPS to look into every aspect of her life.  Ms. Annabelle stays home to care for the children, helping with homework, activities, and therapy.  She might be unable to care for all four of her grandchildren if not for the permanency care financial assistance.  

Dr. Robinson praised the department for the work in supporting families.  She asked about the role of kinship development workers and whether they are available in all parts of Texas.  Each kinship development worker serves approximately 150 families.  The more rural the area, the more stressed the resources and availability of kinship development workers.  Kinship development workers are not the family’s caseworker; they provide additional support for the families.  
Ms. Papadopoulos asked if biological parents who have children living with relatives in a PMC relationship have any designation in the court order.  Phoebe Knauer from the legal division responded that the biological parent may have a legal relationship with the child, depending on the facts of each case.  The biological parent could be appointed a possessory conservator of the child.  At times there are very specific guidelines about visitation, supervised or unsupervised.  Sometimes the parent has no legal relationship with the child because parental rights have been terminated.  Child support is sometimes court ordered, depending on the circumstances.  Child support would go to the relative caregiver, as would any other payments to which the child is entitled such as SSI payments.   If it is a form of joint managing conservatorship, the relative would be ineligible for the PCA payment.

3.d. Commissioner's Report to include: Foster Care Redesign, Children's Rights, Committee on Licensing Standards Stakeholder Forum, and Notification of Rule Adoptions, Howard Baldwin

Commissioner Baldwin reported on Foster Care Redesign.  The procurement to obtain bids for foster care services within two catchment areas will include two in an urban area and two in a rural area of the state.  Discussions were held with bidders during the last couple of weeks of March.  The goal is to make tentative awards and begin contract negotiations for the two catchment areas by early summer.  The department is attempting to get the best value and service model for children and youth in the system to produce the best outcomes for children.  Commissioner Baldwin acknowledged the work of the staff and the assistance received from colleagues at HHSC, particularly those who handle managed care issues and complex Medicaid contracts, who have all been valuable in this process.  

Commissioner Baldwin reported on the Children’s Rights lawsuit.  The US District Court in Corpus Christi had certified a class action against the department.  The department challenged the class certification, and the Federal Court of Appeals in New Orleans has agreed with the department’s position, ordering the court to vacate the class certification.  It is now up to the Children’s Rights organization as to how they will proceed, which could include abandoning the class action and settling the underlying case involving nine children, or a new class could be proposed, although the court’s decision put significant barriers in place for that to occur.   Alternatively, they could propose subclasses that represent a smaller portion of the children in care.  The next hearing will be December 2.  Before then, the Children’s Rights organization will have to have put forward their plan of action.
Commissioner Baldwin reported on the Committee on Licensing Standards.  This committee made a presentation regarding child-to-caregiver ratios and maximum group sizes in daycare for the Council in April.  Assistant Commissioner Michele Adams and Kimberly Kofron, committee member, discussed input they received at the stakeholder forum held on March 12, and from the survey provided to stakeholders in February.  2,674 parents, providers and advocates responded to the survey.  Stakeholder feedback has been posted to the daycare licensing page of the DFPS public website. Training requirements have also been posted.
Commissioner Baldwin concluded his report with proposed rule changes to 40 TAC, Part 19, Chapter 700, Subchapter A, Section 700.108 concerning waivers for implementation of Foster Care Redesign.  Proposed at the January council meeting and published February 17 in the Texas Register, the changes received no public comment; the rules have been adopted as proposed.

3.e. Chair's Report. Gigi Bryant

Chair Gigi Bryant had council members introduce themselves, state the area of Texas they are from and provide an update of their monthly activities.  
Patricia Cole of Fort Worth has been working with the child advocacy program in Fort Worth and Tarrant County.  
Tina Martin from the Rio Grande Valley reported on her tour of Statewide Intake; she found the tour valuable and informative and found the magnitude of calls overwhelming.  She attended the managers' meeting for Child Care Licensing.  The managers’ meeting provided opportunities for networking and reconfirmed how important such training and networking sessions are for staff.  The meeting encouraged exchange of ideas, unique suggestions, and information sharing, and participants were enthusiastic and devoted.  Ms. Martin made special note of Virginia Hancock’s excellent presentation on data and Jennifer Young’s entertaining Go-Mobile presentation.
Imogen Papadopoulos, representing Region 6, reported on the expansion of the South Texas College of Law's legal clinic in Houston.  She sits on the board of South Texas College of Law, and she is challenged with how best to use 45,000 square feet of new space.  In the fall semester, the college will be partnering with other agencies to teach basic family issues and advanced family law issues that involve care of children.  Facility construction is hoped to be done by end of June and includes plans for a waiting area for children to stay while their parents are being interviewed by students.
Dr. Linda Robinson from Houston is delighted to hear all the proactive things going on across Texas. She has offered assistance to Adult Protective Services, a program of specific interest to her, and she has worked with Terri Ware in Operations to research information for Statewide Intake to use in their project to build a database to identify first responders.  

Debbie Epperson, from Dallas, represents Regions 3 and 4.  She met with Commissioner Baldwin in February, allowing for good discussion, which she appreciated.  
Chair Gigi Bryant represents Regions 7 and 8, which is Austin and San Antonio.  She attended a social work appreciation luncheon, which she described as eye-opening and exciting.  Chair Bryant was honored to receive the Casa Blanca Award from CASA.  

Commissioner Baldwin reported that he tries to include a meeting with staff each time he travels to a region.  This quarter, he has been involved in activities in the Dallas-Fort Worth and Waco areas.   He will travel to Laredo, San Antonio and Brownwood in upcoming weeks.
Chair Gigi Bryant reiterated that April is national Child Abuse Prevention Month. Governor Rick Perry encourages all Texans to join in renewing our commitment to prevention of child abuse and learn what we can do to promote the safety and wellbeing of all Texas children.  This month CPS joined with child welfare boards, providers and community partners to host activities across the state to increase the awareness and prevention of child abuse and neglect. 

Agenda Item 4 – Council Operations

4.a. Council Bylaw Amendments, Gigi Bryant

Gerry Williams reported on changes to the bylaws.  The change clarifies that annual nomination of the vice chair will take place in January at the council meeting, and election of the vice chair will happen each year at the April council meeting.  The vice chair’s responsibilities are clarified to include that the vice chair may exercise powers and perform duties as prescribed by the council, and the vice chair shall exercise the powers and perform the duties of the chair in the chair’s absence, unless a new chair or interim chair is appointed by the Governor.  

One final addition, already in statute, is the clarification that a majority of the members of council constitute a quorum.  With nine members, a quorum would be five.  Minor changes have been made to the bylaws for clean-up purposes and are non-substantive.
Ms. Cole moved and Ms. Martin seconded to accept the changes to the bylaws; the motion passed by voice vote.  

Agenda Item 5 – Public Testimony
Rachel Hammon, Director of Clinical Practice and Regulatory Affairs for the Texas Association for Home Care and Hospice, provided comment on 40 TAC Chapters 705 and 711 regarding better defining abuse, neglect and exploitation in relation to Senate Bill 221.  Ms. Hammon supports the initiative to target definitions to ensure that appropriate reports are being made to DFPS and reports not necessarily dealing with abuse, neglect and exploitation are made to other agencies but continues to have concerns about the language proposed specifically for neglect and financial exploitation.  
Of concern is the addition of negligence to the definition because “negligence” does not always mean the same thing as “neglect”.  The association is asking to delete B2, because things such as medication errors could fall under this definition.  Licensed individuals report to their licensing boards regarding these types of issues, which could result in a duplication of efforts and increased reporting to DFPS.
Ms. Hammon also commented regarding financial exploitation.  The majority of the proposed regulatory definition does comport with the current statutory definition, but DFPS omitted a portion of the statutory definition that clarifies that exploitation occurs without the informed consent of the alleged victim.  Ms. Hammon believes this is an important piece of the definition that should be clarified for both paid and unpaid caregivers.  Reference was made to the Penal Code, Chapters 31 and 32, and issues dealing with fraud.  As an example, if an attendant did not go to the home, yet turned in a note to the agency and was paid by the agency for a visit that did not occur, then the fraud would relate to the Texas Medicaid resources or the agency’s resources, not the patient’s resources.  In this situation, the proper agency to receive the report and investigate is the Office of Inspector General (OIG).  Again, reporting to DFPS would increase, rather than decrease in effort to focus efforts on true abuse, neglect and exploitation.

Susan Craven with the Texas Association for Infant Mental Health urged the council to seriously look at and adopt the recommendations of Child Care Licensing in 2010, which would reduce ratios.  She believes lower ratios are needed in order to prepare children for pre-kindergarten and kindergarten.  She commented that Ronald Lally, author of Caring for Infants and Toddlers in Groups, says we create chaos and confusion when we put too many infants in one room because infants need eye contact, need to be touched, need to be talked to and read to.  Children learn from their interactions with others.  With the current large ratios of infants to caregivers, the need for interaction in order to learn is not being met.  Ms. Craven urged the council to look at the issue.  She does not believe the department’s recent survey was valid because only 653 parents responded, and she urges the department to do another survey conducted either by a university or independent party to get broad-spectrum input.  
Agenda Item 6 – New Business

6.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 705, Adult Protective Services, including abuse, neglect and exploitation definitions for In-home investigations; and Chapter 711, Investigations in DADS Mental Retardation and DSHS Mental Health Facilities and Related Programs, Beth Engelking, APS

Beth Engelking, Assistant Commissioner for Adult Protective Services, presented the recommendation to propose rule changes to 40 TAC, Chapter 705, Adult Protective Services, including abuse, neglect and exploitation definitions for in-home investigations; and Chapter 711, Investigations in DADS Mental Retardation and DSHS Mental Health Facilities and related programs.  Changes to Chapter 705 are to establish definitions, improve language for clarity and update outdated information.  The changes to Chapter 711 are necessary to provide consistency with Chapter 705 changes, update names, update outdated terminology and expand or clarify terms.  She asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the proposed rules be published in the Texas Register for public comment.
Ms. Martin moved that the council recommend for proposal by HHSC the repeals, new sections and amendments concerning the APS programs as reflected in the Council's April 20, 2012, agenda item 6(a).  Ms. Epperson seconded.  Ms. Cole raised concerns regarding the proposed changes, in that there is some confusion in the use of the word “negligence.”  There is also concern with the inclusion of the word “theft,” that it might not be what the agency intended.  Chair Bryant and Mr. Williams assured Ms. Cole that the rules are not approved but rather proposed and posted for public comment.  Changes may be incorporated based on input from the council and agency stakeholders, and the rules will be presented to council once again at the next council meeting prior to adoption.  Changes made prior to publication would delay the rule process. The motion passed by voice vote.

6.b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 700, Subchapter M, relating to Substitute Care Services, Gail Gonzalez, CPS

Gail Gonzalez, CPS, presented the recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter M, relating to Substitute Care Services.  This is a long-standing rule transferred from DHS to DFPS in 1994.  A comprehensive review has since been done, and DFPS recommends repeal of this rule and replacement with the updated, more streamlined proposed rule.  Ms. Gonzalez asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the proposed rule be published in the Texas Register for public comment.

Ms. Epperson moved that the council recommend for proposal by HHSC the repeals, new sections and amendments concerning substitute care services, as reflected in the council's April 20, 2012, agenda item 6(b).  Ms. Papadopoulos seconded.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed by voice vote.
6.c. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter Y, Contracting with Licensed Residential Providers and Chapter 732, Subchapter L, Contract Administration, Gerry Williams, Legal

Gerry Williams, General Counsel, presented the recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter Y, Contracting with Licensed Residential Providers, and Chapter 732, Subchapter L, Contract Administration.  There is an ongoing effort within DFPS to update and streamline contract rules in response to changes in state law governing procurement contract remedies and contract dispute resolution.  The proposal consists of repealing outdated rules and the creation of two new rules regarding a contract action remaining in effect during a contract resolution process and lists the contract remedies that DFPS currently uses.  Mr. Williams asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for public comment.

Dr. Robinson moved that the council recommend for proposal by HHSC the repeals and new sections concerning contracting, as reflected in the council's April 20, 2012, agenda item 6(c).  Ms. Epperson seconded.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed by voice vote.

Agenda Item 7 – Old Business

7.a. Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 700, Subchapter H, Adoption Assistance Program; and Chapter 700, Subchapter J, Assistance Programs for Relatives and Other Caregivers, Gail Gonzalez, CPS
Gail Gonzalez, CPS, presented the recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter H, Adoption Assistance Program, and Chapter 700, Subchapter J, Assistance Programs for Relatives and other Caregivers.  The rule changes apply specifically to reimbursement for non-recurring permanency assistance care expenses.  As discussed in yesterday’s work session, public comments were received, and no changes were needed.  Ms. Gonzalez asked that the council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rules be adopted without changes to become effective June 1, 2012
Ms. Epperson moved that the council recommend for adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission the amendments concerning the adoption assistance programs for relative and other caregivers, as reflected in the Council's April 20, 2012, agenda item 7(a).  Ms. Martin seconded.  There was no further discussion and the motion passed by voice vote.

Agenda Item 8 – Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned at 10:32 a.m.
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